PRIORY ROAD SURGERY

PATIENT PARTICIPATION GROUP (PPG)

MEETING ON 11th DECEMBER 2019

Date:                                            Wednesday 11th December 2019
Meeting Commenced:               5.00 pm

Members Present:                       LV                                                                                                   

                                                      GM

                                                      JM

                                                      BW

                                                      HW

                                                      Dr RP

Introduction: LV chaired the meeting. GM summarised matters which had been discussed at the June meeting and subsequent developments were discussed.

Proactive Care Practitioner: There had been no new developments.

Bowel cancer screening: The reminders to those who had not taken up their screening invitations were having a positive effect.

Extended Access: Dr RP said an audit of surgeries had been conducted by the CCG. That had identified that some three to four hundred appointments had not been taken up. Practice managers had discussed the issue at a meeting of the local federation (of GP's). One improvement aimed at improving take up was to allow appointments to be booked up to ten days in advance rather than five. That had been implemented, with positive results.

HW said her experience when trying to book an appointment at our surgery had been that a Saturday appointment had never been offered – rather, she had been told to attend the walk in clinic at Station Plaza. Dr RP said he would talk to staff to ensure that they understood that Saturday appointments could be offered. He confirmed that his staff had on line access to the appointment book of the other 'hub' surgeries. Better information for patients of what was available would also be provided. Responding to JM, Dr RP said, for patients of surgeries in our hub, the Saturday sessions would always be at Shankhill surgery; but there was a possibility of an appointment being offered at the designated surgery of another hub if an appointment slot had not been taken up from within that hub.

Cap on patient list:  At previous meetings, members had expressed concern at the high number of patients on the patient list and the apparent pressure the CCG were applying to the practice to accept yet more. LV and HW had worked on a letter to go to the CCG, on behalf of the PPG, expressing those concerns. That letter had been issued, through the practice manager, and an acknowledgement from the CCG had been received. There had, however, been no substantive reply from the CCG. Members saw that as unsatisfactory. That was particularly so as Dr RP reported that the practice was continuing to be obliged to accept new patients, currently at the rate of two or three per week. HW would draft a reminder to go to the CCG.

Clinical Pharmacist:  At the September meeting, Dr RP had said that the other surgery in our hub, who were handling the recruitment process, had not been able to make an appointment from among the initial applicants and, consequently, that they were re-advertising. That process had gone ahead, and two viable candidates had been identified. Unfortunately for us, the chosen candidate had decided to work for another surgery. However, the matter had been discussed at a recent PCN meeting with the clinical director. The PCN decided that two clinical pharmacists would be recruited. The expectation was that our practice would have the services of one for (initially) one session (i.e. a morning or afternoon) each week.

AAA (Abdominal Aortic Aneurysm) screening:  Yet again, nothing had been heard from the Sussex AAA. Members agreed that the PPG would take no further action.

Primary Care Network (PCN): Dr RP had explained at the previous meeting that all the GP practices in Hastings and St. Leonards (apart from the walk in facility at Station Plaza) were now part of one PCN, split into two hubs. Further to that, he said the PCN would now function as the conduit by which NHS England communicated with GP practices. 

CQC inspection: Members were very pleased to learn that the practice had now attained an overall 'good' grading from the CQC. The hard work by Dr RP and the staff to achieve that result was very much appreciated.  

Members noted, as a consequence of that grading, that a full inspection of the practice by the CQC would now take place on a five year cycle. However, there would be a telephone consultation each year.

Brexit: potential medication shortages:  Members provided anecdotal evidence of shortage of particular medicines and of pharmacies varying the supplier of repeat medications.(The latter could cause potential confusion for patients as the appearance and packaging of drugs changed.) Dr RP confirmed that problems with the supply of certain drugs had arisen. He mentioned shortages of one to control gastro-reflux and said there had been an issue with a delay in the supply of this season's flu vaccine for the under 65's. 
Emollients: At the last meeting, Dr RP had said that attention needed to be drawn to the potential fire hazard of emollients – used by patients to ameliorate skin conditions. Many emollients contained parafin / petroleum jelly. Particular care should be taken, in this winter and Christmas season, with more use of open fires and candles.  
Onerous patients: Previously, Dr RP had said that the practice had been coming under considerable strain from the demands of certain patients. Particular patients might have complex issues which could involve the mental health team at Woodlands, the Police, carers etc, but where the practice was still expected to expend very considerable resources on home visits, safeguarding issues, medication control, etc. He reported a positive development. Health and Social Care Connect arrangements, provided through the Primary Care support service, could provide assistance with certain patients. There was a strict criteria to be met before the arrangements could be invoked, but potentially house bound patients with chronic conditions could be given assistance to attend appointments at the surgery, etc. Members welcomed moves within the NHS to a better connected approach to health and social problems.

Flu vacinnation programme: The delay in the supply of vaccine for the under 65's had had an adverse effect; but Dr RP was able to report that the target levels of take up for the over 65's were close to being met. HW mentioned her school had run a succesful session for eligible children. 
Engage / Consult initiative: Dr RP said there was a new NHS initiative under development whereby patients could access clinical advice via a smart phone app. Members were concerned whether this would supplant the 111 service. Dr RP said it would not.  Members mentioned that households had also received a letter from the NHS publicising ''video calling'. Dr RP said, at the present, that service was only available in our area to patients in palliative care. Members were concerned about the apparent proliferation of initiatives, some evidently not fully functional, while core services remained under great pressure.
Opiates: At previous meetings, there had been discussion about issues to do with excess repeat opiate prescription. Dr RP said an initiative from the CCG would see pharmacy advisers who were trained psychologists talk directly to patients with long standing opiate prescriptions who were refusing to reduce their intake. Dr RP said our surgery would participate from next March.Opiates are problematic because they lose effectiveness with repeated use, they can be expensive (patches particularly) and can cause serious adverse physical and mental side effects. Members thought this a welcome initiative. There had been much in the media recently about the 'opiate epidemic' in the US and elsewhere and the extremely serious problems arising from that. Part of the wider issue was the  unregulated availability of medecines on-line.
Urine samples: Dr RP said there had been a problem when a urine sample provided by a patient a week previously could not be found. The matter was recognised as potentially serious because urine tests can provide early warning of serious conditions. An apology had been made to the patient concerned, staff had been reminded of the need for careful control of samples and procedures would be reconsidered. Members welcomed that.
Meeting ended: At approximately 6.00 pm.

Date of next Meeting: Wednesday 12th February   at 5.00pm.

